Johnson County Community College Board of Trustees Meeting

July 17, 2025

5 p.m.

Transcript of Meeting

- Good evening and welcome to the June [sic: Actually *July*] 17th, 2025 meeting of the Johnson County Community College Board of Trustees. Won't you please join me in reciting the Pledge of Allegiance?
- [All] I pledge allegiance to the Flag of the United States of America, and to the Republic for which it stands, one Nation...
- (Phone call feed echoes in room) "Good evening and welcome to the June 17th, 2025 meeting of the Johnson County Community College Board of Trustees. Won't you please join me in reciting the pledge of allegiance?"
- So for purposes of roll call, as you just gathered, we have Trustee Jennings joining us by phone.
- Trustee Cross (walking behind Melody) Excuse me.
- Trustee Cross, Trustee Mitchell, Trustee Rattan and I are here. Trustee Smith-Everett is on her way. She ran into some traffic difficulties and so we certainly have a quorum and we'll go ahead and proceed. The July meeting tends to be fairly light and so we're gonna kind of work our way through things here and hopefully we'll be able to get everybody out relatively early this evening. The first thing on the agenda is Awards and Recognition. There are no Awards and Recognition tonight that's typical of the Summer meetings when the students aren't, and the students and the faculty aren't around. And that takes us to the Open Forum section of the meeting. The Open Forum section of the Board agenda is a time for members of the community to provide comments to the Board. There will be one Open Forum period during each regularly scheduled Board meeting. Comments are limited to five minutes unless a significant number of people plan to speak. And in that instance, the Chair may limit a person's comments to less than five minutes. In order to be recognized, individuals must register at the door 15 minutes prior to each regularly scheduled Board meeting. And

when addressing the Board, registered speakers are asked to remain at the podium, should be respectful and civil, and are encouraged to address individual personnel or student matters directly with the appropriate college department. As a practice, the college does not respond in this setting when the matter concerns personnel or student issues or matters that are being addressed through our established grievance or suggestion processes or otherwise the subject of review by the college or Board. There are no registered speakers tonight. I was really hopeful that we were gonna have a long line of about 100 people, but that didn't work out. So we'll move right on to our Board Reports. And first up is Mr. Dick Carter with our College Lobbyist Report.

- I can see if I can help set the record, it's 5:02, let's see if I can be done by 5:05 and sitting down. We are at that time of the year where things are very light as far as the policy arena is concerned, but there are some things that I would like to draw your attention to because they help shape the conversation moving forward. And one of those is that the state ended its budget year ahead of projections. That's interesting because that helps, again, formulate the conversation about, what do we do about tax policy? What do we do about other appropriations as the budget continues to be developed for the coming fiscal year? So, the fact that we went through two adjustment periods where the budget was adjusted accordingly based on some other policy that had occurred and went into place on January 1 as far as tax policy is concerned, it's pretty interesting that that's where we're at on the budget that we arrived ahead of projections for the end of the fiscal year. So, we haven't seen what the budget process, we haven't seen what the budget to process is defined as as of yet. We know that the legislature will still work up its own budget, just like they did last year. This will be the second time that they've done that. And the Governor's Office will also be working on, the Budget Office will be working on putting together its version of the budget as well. Legislative Budget Committee has not started meeting yet in the Summer months, but we expect them to later on this Summer. And that's where we'll start seeing some of the detail being formulated. A little bit of political news, we had another big name enter the Governor's race. We have somewhere around 10 folks in the GOP side indicating that they're interested in running for Governor. Of course, the two that were already on the radar were former Governor Jeff Colyer and Secretary of State Scott Schwab. This last week we saw Vicki Schmidt who is our sitting Insurance Commissioner, indicate that she'll be a candidate for the governor on the GOP ticket as well. That plays into a whole list of possibilities when it comes to candidates that we'll see on the primary. I think some will be dropping out, some will go by the wayside. They haven't actually filed, but they've indicated their interest. So, it's just of note that that really changes the political landscape of that contest. And then finally, we continue to monitor what is going on in Washington D.C.

House and Senate Budget Committees are in the process of marking up the budget bills. They passed the one big beautiful bill and the President has signed that. There are some allowances in that bill to allow for change and time for regulations to be developed for some of the things that could potentially impact the college as far as workforce, Pell Grants, things like that. But really we're in a pretty good position as far as that's concerned, but it would be probably not appropriate to speculate on what the budget is going to actually look like, what those outcomes are going to look like. I do think that both the Senate and House have a target of trying to be wrapped up around the first part of August. I dunno if that'll be possible or not, but that's kind of where we're at in that process. We can probably assume that most of the appropriations are going to mirror administration priorities. And so that's kind of what we're watching for. And then finally, the Board of Regents will have its retreat. They don't meet in the month of July as far as a meeting is concerned. But one of the things that we follow is their annual retreat, and they'll be meeting July 28th through the 30th in Manhattan. And so we'll be watching for the outcomes of what is discussed at that particular retreat as well. So, that kind of catches us up on what's going on in the month of July and as we wait for the school year to start.

- All right, thank you for that report, that was-
- [Dick] I missed it by one minute.
- I know, right? That was relatively concise. So, questions for Mr. Carter, Trustee Cross.
- [Cross] Thank you Madam Chair. Mr. Carter, thank you. Senator Marshall, he's gonna run for reelection? Is that determined at this point?
- [Dick] I haven't talked to him about that, I assume he will.
- Well, I had heard earlier in the year he wasn't, and that may open up another primary there, but I was just curious.

- Certainly could.
- Okay, thank you. Thank you.
- Any other questions for Mr. Carter? Well, it'll be interesting to see how things develop as people kind of parse through the big beautiful bill and see how that's gonna affect things. I think everybody's still trying to kind of figure that out and see how it's actually gonna play out. So, keep us posted.
- [Dick] I will do so.
- Thank you for your report. Safe travels back to Topeka. It looks kind of bad weather-ish out there again. Okay, next on the report is our Shared Governance Report, and Kaitlin Krumsick. Welcome to the Board meetings. This is the first time we've heard from you, right?
- It is, thank you. So, my name is Kaitlin Krumsick. I am the Director of the Academic Achievement Center and the Language Resource Center over on the first floor of the library. And I have the privilege of giving you the Shared Governance update today as I was elected Co-Chair of College Council yesterday. So, I've been part of Shared Governance for quite a while. I was part of the original Staff Council. I was Chair of Staff Council from 2023 to 2024, and then I've been on College Council since 2023. So, this Summer is a time of transition for Shared Governance and even more so this year. We welcomed Dr. Miksa yesterday, not just to the college, but also to the role of Co-Chair of College Council. And then again, I was elected co-chair yesterday as well, replacing Jason Arnett. In terms of Staff Council, we welcomed several new members this month and Anne Turney began her role as the Chair of Staff Council. I just wanna take a minute to recognize Anne. She led us in a fantastic retreat yesterday. It was really the first opportunity as Staff Council that we've had a chance to really step back and talk about, what are our goals for this upcoming year? How do we as Staff Council fit into that mission? And then really just get to know our new members and continue to get to know everyone else. So, it was such a wonderful time and I'm so glad that she found time for all of us to do that. ABC does not meet over the Summer, and so their leadership remains the same with Jamie Cunningham at the helm. And they

will begin meeting with the start of the Fall semester. And then finally, I just wanna take a moment to thank everyone who has rolled off of Shared Governance within the last month. Specifically I wanna call out Ed Lovitt who concluded his role as Staff Council Chair this last year. I think one of the hallmarks of his time is that he left us with a much healthier and more functional relationship with HR, which we have needed. And it's been such a wonderful, it's been great to see him do that in partnership with HR leadership. I also wanna call out Elisa Waldman. She was one of the few remaining members of the original College Council, and she rolled off as the cabinet representative. And then of course it would be remiss if I didn't call out Jason. He did such a great job getting us to the place where we are at College Council and I know that I've got a big role to fill, but he did such a great job getting us where we are and I'm excited to, you know, continue the work that he's done. And so just to conclude, I'm excited to see what Shared Governance does this year. I think we're really poised to do some wonderful things and expect a much more robust report next month.

- All right, thank you for that. Any questions or comments for Kaitlin? Trustee Smith-Everett.
- Thank you, I just wanted to say welcome, and yes, you do have very big shoes to fill. We appreciate this addition to our Board meeting and we appreciate you stepping up to serve and look forward to hearing from you as months go on.
- [Melody] Trustee Rattan.
- Congratulations, and we've worked a little bit on College Council, and I was just telling President Miksa that I like this group because this is where you hear from staff, you hear from adjunct, you hear from really, you intentionally try to include everyone. And I appreciate that for my own information. I think you'll be a great leader, and I saw you lead from there before you were given the position. So, thank you.
- [Melody] Any other comments?
- [Cross] Congratulations.

_	Т	h	ล	n	ks.
			ч		NO.

- Yeah, congratulations. And if you watched the last Board meeting, don't be intimidated by all the praise we, you know, heaped on Jason.
- [Kaitlin] It was well deserved.
- Yeah, he's a terrific leader. But we're so excited to have you transitioning into the role and it'll be fun to hear from you each month and see what new things are going on. It sounds like the retreat was really exciting and fun and that's always a good way to get people together and kinda motivated for the next year. So, terrific. Thank you for your report.
- [Kaitlin] Thank you.
- All right. Okay, next up is the Faculty Association Report, and Dr. Irene Olivares. And I'm sure I don't pronounce your name correctly, I try.
- Thank you for trying. Irene Olivares, Associate Professor of History, president of the FA. And I do apologize to Dr. Miksa and Dr. McCloud who heard a lot of my spiel yesterday. So, it'll be repetition for you all. And I do wanna start by welcoming Dr. Miksa. I had an opportunity to meet your wife and your daughter at the Foundation Sips and Scholarships. Was it two weeks ago, a week ago? I don't know, the days have blended together, but I could see that everyone's just jumping into the community and that's very lovely to see. And in this particular report, I just want to give an overview of the history of the Faculty Association for Dr. Miksa and of course for everyone else who might not know the history. So, it's gonna be brief in keeping with the goal for today. So, the Faculty Association was chartered in 1979, and it's part of the Kansas National Education Association, which is the state chapter of the National Education Association, better known as the NEA. And the NEA is has a 3 million members strong. It's the largest labor union in the country. And the NEA speaks up for faculty, for public education, and it speaks up for faculty in particular so that faculty can speak up for students. That's really the goal. At JCCC, the Faculty Association

advocates for the individual and collective interest of its bargaining unit members. We represent all nine, 10, and 12-month individuals who hold full-time regular employment at JCCC as teaching faculty, counselors and librarians. We also have three directors who have been grandfathered in as well in Science, Math, and in the Honors program. The Faculty Association has the benefit of overcoming the silos that are very present in higher education institutions, precisely because our members come from the different disciplines across the college. And we all come together to support student success from these different areas like the counselors, librarians, teaching faculty. And just like our parent organization, the Faculty Association advocates for its members so that we can empower to speak up for our students. And I know you all know us, so we are very vocal. So and we try to do so respectfully most of the time. We support our students in the classroom and also in other ways. For example, the Faculty Association regularly support student scholarships by sponsoring a table at Some Enchanted Evening, the Foundation's Gala. And I'm sure you're very excited to attend that this Fall. We also regularly raise funds and collect donations for the Student Basic Needs Center. You'll see multiple times per semester Dr. Amanda Glass, who's one of our association officers, you'll see her carrying a huge load of FA member-donated items to the Student Basic Needs Center. We also use our social media platform to spread awareness of student-centered college initiatives like the Thrift & Thrive drive hosted by the Center for Sustainability that provides free household items for students. And I encourage you all, if you have extra items at home that you'd like to donate, there's a bin not too far from where we're currently at. One of the other ways that our association works for our students is through our collaboration with our fellow KNEA pre-K through 12 educators in the area, we frequently gather together for professional development and to learn general trends that are taking place in that area so that we know what trends to expect with our students who we might see in a few years. Because the Faculty Association has been around since 1979, we have been around almost as long as the college has been in existence, and our members have passed on that great institutional knowledge to all of us in the association. We constantly rely on them for advice, for support, and we hope to use this knowledge to work together for the benefit of our students. So, that concludes my report for today. So shorten and sweet I hope.

- All right, any questions or comments for Dr. Olivares? Trustee Smith-Everett, I can always count on you.

- No, just, I also wanted to extend a welcome as the official, I think this is the first month you're officially here at the podium, right? You've been here a couple different times, but is this the first as the FA president? It's the second?
- The second official one.
- Man it just rolls on and it's all jumbled back there. Well, darn it, welcome again.
- Well, thank you, I appreciate it.
- Thank you for your report, and I particularly want to thank you for taking the time to come in, it's Summer break for faculty. We certainly recognize that and I really appreciate you taking the time to come in and talk to us. It's always good to be reminded of the role of the Faculty Association and so thank you for that. We know that you do so much around campus that most of us never see. So, thank you so much for your report and we'll look forward to hearing from you next month.
- [Dr. Olivares] Thank you.
- Thank you.
- [Cross] Thank you.
- Johnson County Education Research Triangle, Trustee Smith-Everett, do you have anything for us?
- Just an update, and I will kind of give a brief overview as well just for the benefit of Dr. Miksa, welcome. And the JCERT is we sit, is in an oversight role on the JCERT Board. The JCERT is stands for Johnson County Educational Research Triangle, is created in 2008 and

the county agreed by voting that we would institute a 1/8 cent sales tax and that the proceeds of the tax would go to three entities, a KU Edwards Campus right down the road, the K-State Innovation Campus in Olathe, and then our KU Cancer Center. And they do clinical trials. They have a clinical research center, I think it's the majority of that. For the month of June, JCERT received a little over \$2 million in sales tax for June, 2025.

Distributions of 700,000 were made to each of the three university entities. The June sales tax receipts, everyone listening? Were 8.3% higher than June of this time last year, which this is a standard. Email that goes out each month and basically no one ever responds. And this month several Board members were like, whoa, that's a very large leap from the same time a year ago. So, 8.3% higher tax receipts than in June, 2024. So, in this month, 55,000 was transferred to each of the university entities in June more than in 2024. And each university has received 4,269,000 through June, which is 163,000 more than the year to date the same period for 2024. We only meet in April and October, so I have no updates about our meeting and we'll be back again next month with another update of our receipts from that tax. That concludes my report.

- All right, thank you for that. Any questions or comments for Trustee Smith-Everett? Trustee Hamill?
- [Hamill] Yeah, just curious if there's any way that anything got held back maybe the month before or something that, no?
- [Smith-Everett] No, it's all, it's like comes in and goes out.
- Wow.
- Like there, we don't, in fact the over, there's a little bit like less, I think wanna say it's like an 8% that they hold back for administrative fees.
- Okay.

- And we don't even use all that. So, it kind of just sits. So, yeah, it's really, since I've been in this role, I haven't seen-
- Interesting.
- We've like had two or 3% more year over date. But this is pretty incredible. So, I don't know what was happening in Johnson County in June, but people were spending money out on the-
- It's almost like something was driving up costs.
- Huh? Motivating people to get out and buy things, yeah.
- I think the price of everything went up.
- Yeah, that was actually gonna be my question. I don't know if there's any sense from you or the others on the Triangle Committee, but is that increase a result of people buying more stuff or what they're buying is more expensive because it's sales tax and so it could be either way. Maybe a combination of both. Certainly it appears as though our grocery bills and everything else are getting more expensive, so.
- [Smith-Everett] Yeah, yeah.
- [Cross] Madam Chair sort of come, there's no surprise to Trustee Smith-Everett, but I didn't catch the first part of it. Was this the first quarter or second quarter, sorry?
- [Smith-Everett] This was just month over date, so-

- [Cross] June?
- June-
- Okay.
- Only compared to June, 2024. So, 8.3% higher than same time last year.
- Thank you.
- Yeah, which I thought maybe was people getting out trying to get ahead of, you know, the professed tariffs or other costs they would've, they thought might happen. But I don't know if it's, maybe it's just costs have gone up or maybe it is going out and purchasing more, but.
- No, no, hear me out, I'm just asking questions. I don't know.
- Yeah.
- Yeah.
- Yeah, we're all just guessing and speculating. Any other questions or comments for Trustee Smith-Everett? All right, thank you for your report. Next up is the Foundation Report. Trustee Rattan, what do you have for us?
- [Rattan] What do I have for You?
- Did I skip somebody?

- Yes.
- The ACC.
- Every time.
- Okay.
- Every time? And you-
- [Rattan] I wasn't ready, but I be ready.
- And you're just sitting right there. I can tell by this panicked look that Trustee Rattan had, it's not my turn yet, so my apologies Trustee Cross. How about the Kansas Association-
- I actually have no report-
- Community Colleges Report.
- We met in May. Trustee Hamill went to Highland Community College. We'll meet next month or just in a couple weeks here at Ark City, down at Cowley County Community College. And that concludes my report.
- Well, thank you for your report, and trust me it is certainly not intentional that you seem to be the one that I skip every time. I need to leave the glasses on.

- It's 'cause you're going through my large name to his name. So, it's just like easy. I don't know, it just covers it up or something.
- It's definitely something going on in my brain. All right, Trustee Rattan, I think we're ready for you now with the Foundation Report.
- All right, the third annual Sips and Scholarships event was held on June 26th, 2025 at the Wylie Hospitality And Culinary Academy. Cindy Green and Tracey Osborne Oltjen served as co-chairs of the event and it was the highest attendance to date. 18 new scholarships were funded and the students speaker Suraya Shirzad spoke about access to education, which she did not have in her home country of Afghanistan. Hawthorne Bank was the event honor underwriter, so all donations will support student scholarships. Town Center Plaza & Crossing put together a special raffle package with \$1,000 worth of prizes, shopping for scholarships, which added a little bit more fun to the event. And I missed it. Some Enchanted Evening Scholarships were announced on May 1st. For more information, visit www.jccc.edu/see. "Lake Review" magazine published a great article about Jon Stewart being named Johnson Countian of the Year. As of July 7th, Some Enchanted Evening has reached \$1 million, well on the way to our \$1.2 million goal. JCCC Foundation will be hosting a welcome reception for Dr. Miksa and his wife, Deb, on August 13th from 4:00 to 6:00 PM at the Wylie Hospitality And Culinary Academy. Please save the date and plan to attend. Finally, the Harvest Dinner is right around the corner and it's almost sold out. It will be held at the Regnier Center on August 22nd this year, this August 22nd. This year the chef is a culinary graduate, a JCCC Culinary graduate and head chef at the Lula's Southern Cookhouse in the Crossroads. Fun story, he graduated from the Culinary Program and his wife got her business degree from here as well. She manages his catering business, a fantastic JCCC success story. And that concludes my report.
- All right, thank you for your report. Any questions or comments for Trustee Rattan?
- [Cross] You know, that was a fun story. Thank you for sharing.
- Well, Lula's is a really great restaurant if you haven't been.

- Before kids, I mean, it's hard to get down there now.
- They'll like it too.
- Shall pass.
- Yeah.
- They'll like it too.
- I hear. I hear.
- I ate at Lulu's just the other day. The food is absolutely fantastic. So, if you've not eaten there, you're really missing out on one of our great graduates. I wanted to briefly comment on the \$1 million threshold that Some Enchanted Evening has reached. I'm not sure that I'm aware of where we've been at this point in past years, but that seems phenomenal, and I think it's probably a testament in part to not only the co-chair or the chairs, but also the fact that Jon Stewart is gonna be recognized as Johnson Countian of the Year. So, so exciting. If you haven't gotten your tickets yet, sounds like they may be selling fast. So, be sure and get those reserved.
- [Rattan] As well as Joy and her team. They just do a fantastic work.
- [Smith-Everett] Yes.
- Yeah.
- Kudos to Joy Ginsburg for her incredible work.

- Yes, that's absolutely true. Absolutely. Okay, that brings us to Committee Reports, and it looks like we have one, and I believe Trustee Mitchell, you are in a position to give us the Management Report or are you passing that off?
- No, I'll be taking care of it.
- [Melody] All right.
- [Cross] No, I passed it on him.
- Thank you Madam Chair. The Management and Finance Committee held their meeting at 8:30 AM on Wednesday, July 2nd. Information related to this meeting can be found on pages one through four of the Board Packet. The Management Finance Committee received the following reports from Staff. Institutional Advancement Nerman Museum of Contemporary Art Update. JoAnne Northrup, Executive Director of the Nerman Museum presented an informational update on recent activities. The presentation covered art acquisitions and loans as well as offsite storage changes. Additionally, information was provided on the Leo Villareal's Microcosm restoration, the Match Made in Heaven Gala in May, and the relaunch of the Membership Program, and financial data including Museums Endowment Funds and annual operating expenses. Other agreements, Rachel Lierz EVP of Finance and Administrative Services presented two agreements. The first was with RailPros, a contract training client with the Workforce Development and Continuing Ed Division. The second is an amendment of the educational operating contract with BNSF. And my script says that details can be found on the consent agenda, but my understanding is that one of those may have been pulled from the consent agenda based on an email I got a couple days ago. Rob Caffey, vice President of Information Services/CIO, along with Don Campbell Director of Project Management Office, Matt Holmes, Director of Network and Data Center Operations, and Adam Caylor, Deputy CIO/Executive Director, Academic Technology Services provide the quarterly Information Services Report. The report provided updates on information security, projects and infrastructure. Capital Acquisitions and Improvements Progress Report, Tom Hall, AVP, Campus Services and Facilities Planning gave an update on facilities projects from the Capital Acquisitions and Improvement Matrix Reports. The matrix summarizes and monitors budget and actual expenses for campus

services project and includes payments through June 30th, 2025. Procurement Reports and Information, this will lead to a couple of recommendations. Jim Feikert, Executive Director, Procurement Services provided two recommendations. And with that I will provide those. One is the Yardley Hall Stage Lift Replacement. It is the recommendation of the Management and Finance Committee that the Board of Trustees accept the recommendation of the college administration to approve the proposal from Minnesota Elevator in the amount of \$765,310 with an additional 10% contingency, which is \$76,531 to allow for possible unforeseen costs for a total amount of \$841,841. And I so move.

- S	econd.
-----	--------

- I have a motion and a second on the recommendation regarding the Yardley Hall Stage Lift Replacement. Any discussion? Trustee Smith-Everett.
- Thank you. I just wonder if you could relay what the timeline of that was since I know we have so many, that hall is used so often, I would imagine that gets in the way a little bit of the usage and if it's like just done over.
- I don't recall the specific timeline, but we did discuss that and they are trying to plan it around other events that are going on-
- Okay, so it'll be during-
- In the facility. And I'll also note that I think this is the first elevator replacement since the stage initially was put in.
- Yeah, this is 34 years old that's incredible.
- Trustee Smith-Everett, we are trying to schedule it for when the theaters are dark over the Christmas break.

- Ah.
- So, if the parts and everything align then we can do it at that point. Otherwise it'll be probably in May after the end of this season.
- Okay, I was like, there's such limited opportunity once this starts.
- Yeah, it's a busy place.
- All right, any other discussion? Hearing none, all in favor say aye.
- [All] Aye.
-Yes.
- Opposed? Motion carries six to zero. You may proceed.
- Okay, there is a recommendation related to On-Call Civil Engineering Services. It is the recommendation of the Management and Finance Committee that the Board of Trustees accept the recommendation of the college administration to approve the final renewal option year for Walter P Moore, SK Design Group, and Kaw Valley Engineering for an additional \$200,000 above the original annual amount of \$200,000 for an estimated amount of \$400,000 through June 30th, 2026. And I so move.
- Second.

- Motion by Trustee Mitchell seconded by Trustee Rattan, is that right? Did I hear that correctly? Okay, any discussion? Hearing none, all in favor say aye.
- [All] Aye.
- Opposed? Motion carries six to zero, you may proceed.
- Thank you Madam Chair, that concludes my report.
- All right, thank you for your report. Next up is the President's Recommendation for Action and we'll start with the Treasurer's Report and Trustee Hamill.
- Thank you Madam Chair. The Board Packet includes the Treasurer's Report for the month ending May 31st, 2025, starting on page five. In May, the college made payments totaling \$77,550 on the series 2012 and 2019 Revenue Bonds, an ad valorem tax distribution of 50.7 million was received from Johnson County in June and will be included in the next month's report. Expenditures of the primary operating funds are within the approved budgetary limits. It is the recommendation of the College of Administration that the Board of Trustees approve the Treasurer's Report for the month ended May, 2025 subject audit, and I So move.
- [Cross] Second.
- Motion by Trustee Hamill seconded by Trustee Cross, any discussion? Hearing none, all in favor say aye.
- [All] Aye.
- Opposed? Motion carries six to zero. You may proceed.

- That concludes my report.
- All right, thank you for your report. So, next up is the President's Monthly Report to the Board and we're well into the Board meeting, but I was saving my comments for now 'cause I felt like it was the appropriate time. Welcome.
- Well, thank you.
- You've been here on campus now for a couple of weeks, but this is the first time we've had the pleasure of having you at the dais part of our Board meeting. We are incredibly excited to have you here to lead our college, and we're so grateful that you were willing to embrace the opportunity and the challenge, which you're probably just about now starting to realize. But we're very excited. I know that you've spent a lot of time sort of walking around campus. I've had several people comment to me that you spend a lot of time just walking around campus, seeing people talking to people. That's terrific, and so welcome, and we're excited to see what's in store for us over the next few years of your leadership. And with that, I'll open it up to my fellow Board members for any comments to Dr. Miksa. Trustee Cross.
- Welcome, it's always hard to get married with like a 10 or 15 hour courtship, so it's actually kind of stressful when you're searching. And then I think Chair Rayl and vice Chair Laura Smith-Everett did a lot of the heavy lifting and along with everyone else that went into the process. So, we certainly are hopeful, and my attempted humor at the criticism of the process is not directed at you whatsoever. I really am thrilled. This is my thrilled face, and I think you'll love it. I think it's a wonderful place. It means a lot to me, my family and all of us sitting here, and I think you're the kind of person that will see the opportunities despite whatever problems or challenges that are in front of you. But thank you for being here and thank you Madam Chair.
- Thank you Trustee Cross, anyone else? Trustee Rattan.

- We had our one-on-one today, and as I expressed, I'm excited about your excitement. It's, we can feel that you're excited to be here and I look forward to supporting you, and I look forward to helping you develop whatever goals that you have for this school to continue to make it great. And you can count on me.
- Great, thank you.
- Thank you Trustee Rattan, anyone else? Trustee Smith-Everett.
- I was gonna go last, but I was waiting to see if anybody else. Again welcome, we are really excited to have you. I just wanted to echo the comments of Dr. Olivares that we, I first met your wife and lovely daughter at Sips and Scholarships. You can tell they are excited, and they are very much ready to jump in and embrace this crazy ride you're taken them on. But we really look forward to your stamp on this place and setting this forward with Dr. Miksa's perspective and what we can do even better and what things maybe we could, you know, rethink and revamp, and then keep on doing the things we do really well that everyone in our community counts on us to keep going over the years and keep our excellence. But I think it says a lot that your whole family is sort of all in on this because in a lot of ways it becomes an entire family endeavor. And so I hope everyone that they encounter is as equally excited to meet them as we were when we felt like it was such a nice gesture for them to be here before you. I think before you'd even started like-
- [Dr. Miksa] Yes.
- It was like two days before he officially started. So, that was delightful.
- I said she got invited to campus before me, I don't-
- [Smith-Everett] Yeah, Yeah.

- That was great.
- Can I say one more thing? Like most Board members have probably gotten comments from our community as well that they're excited for you to be here as well outside of the JCCC walls.
- [Cross] Can I say something else real quick before you do? I wanna give you less words.
- [Dr. Miksa] I'm nervous.
- I do think that this should be said. All the good things we're saying is a testament to everyone that's come before him and everyone who's sitting here. So, it's not just about Dr. Tony Miksa, it's about everyone who's contributed to get us through COVID, to get us through the last few years. So, 'less some people think I don't love 'em, that we do, so.
- Thank you for that. I wanted to follow up on something Trustee Smith-Everett said and that is that this is a family thing for you and your family. And I had the opportunity to spend the entire evening with you and Deb and your daughter at Stems. And then since that time, my wife has been having lunch with your wife. I'm trying not to be overly concerned about that Dr. Miksa, I'm not sure what they're up to, but yeah, your family's lovely. And Trustee Smith-Everett's right, you know, it's gotta be all in, and your family's making a sacrifice for you to be here and we certainly appreciate that as well. So, with that we look forward to hearing your Monthly Report to the Board. What do you got for us?
- All right, well, I got a few things, but first I'd start out with thank you very much for the kind words. Thank you really for the kind words, especially about my family, that's so great. Delaney was great to have her here at that Sips & Stirs, and then Dalton actually got to be here yesterday when we went over to an event. And so it was wonderful, he got to see the place, and what I really liked about it is he's a audio production, or audio production engineer major and he got to go to the CoLab and see the CoLab in there. And then he also went to the museum 'cause he's really into fashion and he actually wore a Jeremy Scott kind of shirt. I didn't get it exactly, he got it. But they picked up on it right away when he went

into the Nerman, and he was really shocked by how wonderful the Nerman was. So, it's really been great. Can't wait to get Delaney back to see the the science labs 'cause she's a science kid so we're, that's great there. So, I just wanna talk a little bit about my first three weeks and then a few reports about the college, and then we'll go on from there. Keep it short like Dick Carter said back there, or as I've called him a couple times Dick Clark on accidents. Well, like I said, I'm almost done with about three weeks. I have learned a lot. I'm really going through the same training that you went through when you came here as trustees. Each one of the branches of the college have sat down with me and kind of going into depth about their area, so that's been wonderful. A lot to learn. I've learned a lot. The biggest thing is try to get down names, but it's really impossible. There's a lot of names here, so I'll do the best I can to make it that far. But a lot of great information there. I've also had the opportunity to meet with the Shared Governance or the subgroups, or the groups on campus as Kaitlin was up there staff, no, I'm sorry, Jamie does Staff Council. See I'm already wrong

- [Kaitlin] Kaitlin's College Council.
- Yeah.
- Jamie is ABC.
- And who does Staff Council?
- [Kaitlin] Anne Turney.

- Anne Turney, that's right. Anne Turney, I'll start with Anne Turney does that, academic branch I got to meet with that group as well too. Faculty Association. Got to meet with Faculty Association, talk a little bit with Irene and our team there as well too. And that all culminated yesterday with College Council, which was wonderful to sit and kind of see how it all kind of comes together. There was a lot of great discussion, and I know one of the things that came up, they talked about the Pathways Project and Starr got to talk a little bit about some of the challenges there and some of the great things are happening. And I'm

really excited about that, I think that can make a great impact on the institution. I'm really looking forward to seeing how that initiative grows and moves forward. You guys mentioned some of the external stuff. I got to be at the Overland Park Chamber, got to sit next to the Blue Valley, the new superintendent at Blue Valley, so that's wonderful. And we're gonna be meeting and talking some more. Looking forward to connecting there. I was with Trustee Mitchell and Trustee Hamill, we were at the Olathe Chamber. There was a welcoming event and that's, Deb came to that as well too. Dalton was able to come to that one and meet a lot of people, so that was wonderful. And then we got to do the Northeast, where's Elisa? The Northeast Johnson County Chamber, getting 'em all down. I love to connect with the businesses there. We connected with one business and we might be able to put together a training program with that as well. What I've loved so far about being here, I've met wonderful movie stars. I met Mark Hamill, I mean, well, I met But I got to go out to lunch yesterday also with Jon Stewart. He wasn't what I thought. No, I'm just kidding, but he was wonderful. Learned some great things, heard some past Board stories, so that was wonderful to hear those things. Tomorrow I have lunch with the Gerlachs if I pronounce that correctly. So, I'm looking forward to that as well too. I feel like I'm in elite company because I'm with the Johnson Countians this year, right? And last year, so that's wonderful. So, that's a little bit about what I've been going on, but I think also the really important stuff is what's happening at the college. You guys should all get enrollment reports and we've been, of course we pour over those all Summer long, making sure they're going well. Summer is really doing well. I think we're up both in headcount and in credit hours there. 3% in headcount and 4.2% in credit hours, so that's great. For the Fall, I think this is really cool. At least Liz has mentioned it over and over. Is Liz still here back in the background? Right, Liz? If you look at our total head count for the Fall, what's the odds of this happening? We are exactly even with where we were last year, we have the exact same number of students that we had last year at this time as this year. That's kind of a cool thing, especially for us Math people. We really like the numbers thing, and then our total credit hours is up a little bit, which is really great because that means we have the same number of students, but they're taking more credit hours. But we still have a lot of enrollments left to go. Shelly has promised me that it's just gonna continue to skyrocket every day as we move forward. So, and I trust that that will happen. If you flip over that report if you have it, If not, Workforce Training. I always think that's an important part of the college as well too. That's another way that we really interface with those businesses. But you see we did well. Last year we're up about a 3%, or we met our goal by 103%, so that was great. And I think over 2024 we were up big if I know those numbers from 17,000 students, 17,600 students to 16,700 students. So, that's a testament to reaching out, connecting with business and industry out there and really be able to respond to those businesses and getting done what we need to do right there. And we're just getting started for FY '26, we'll make that happen as well too. I

have nothing but faith in that group and what I've learned there. I think just a couple other points. You get the campus report out there, it's on your SharePoint, it's also we're available to get to, we're trying to sell a little bit about InfoHub internally, so everybody get out there and read 'cause communication, communication is really important. But just a few things from that. The National Higher Education Benchmarking Institute held a conference. I think it's always important to highlight that, or I like highlighting that, 'cause I know going back, remember I had that little story about seeing a conference here at Johnson County Community College a while back and that's kind of what got me really interested, thought, man, that's a great place. Which is why ultimately I applied here. So, I think it's important to mention that. 35 community colleges were represented from 17 different states. Which again, I think shows that we are a leader here on this campus and that other community colleges look to us and look to what we do. Of course you probably have heard the Advancement of Sustainability in Higher Education, AASHE rated us number one, I wanna say in the universe, but I'll say number one in the country, right? That's always great. We've got the gold star rating for that and we will be bringing that next month. Jay and his team were away this month, so he'll come back next month and talk about that. And I got a chance to tour his operation and see the gardens and everything. Man, it's really, really cool. So, I was really excited about that. I got to listen to, and as I was going through some of the different areas, there is some grant information I got, but the college has multiple National Science Foundation grants or scholarships, and you really should also feel proud about that. That's kind of a gold standard in grant getting. I know some of the past colleges I've been at, we've tried to get that and weren't successful, and a lot of other presidents that I've talked to have tried to get those National Science Foundation grants and they didn't get 'em. But obviously, of course, Johnson County Community College got it, so that is wonderful. And the one that we have right now, if you see in there, it's about a \$1.5 million grant over four years. Beth Edmonds, a Professor of Mathematics, shout out to my Math people, and Suneetha Menon Director of the Science Resource Center are leading this and we are providing scholarships to students and the amount to seven to \$10,000 in the STEM area. So, that is really wonderful getting our students involved there as well too. Faculty development, we had a great faculty development session. I heard the collaborative path, the faculty excellence, I love it when we talk about excellence and having striving for that and having that out there as our future. So, I appreciate that as well too. And then I did get a chance when we were at that, when I was with the, at the West Park Campus. So, that's right by my house, I didn't realize how close it was. But I will say this, and this is a shout out to Chris and his team. I didn't know it was there, but every time I'd drive by I saw the Johnson County pedals I was like, there must be something at Johnson County Community College there, right? So, I need to stop in at some point. But anyway, we went there for a coffee with the Northeast Johnson County Chamber. I'm getting all these things down, and

we got to walk in and see The Nail Room there and they really did some great work there. Some funds put together through a grant to redo that. And so I'm looking forward to taking Deb out on a date to get manicures and pedicures next week. So, it'll be awesome. So that's my report, I dunno if there's any questions or anything, I'll hand it over to my team 'cause they really know, right?

- Well, thank you for your report. Any questions or comments for Dr. Miksa? I had just a couple of things I wanted to, did you have-
- I'll say will go easy, I'm gonna go easy on-
- Okay, all right. Just a couple of things I wanted to point out. I noticed when I was just briefly reviewing your enrollment report that there were, for the Summer enrollment, there were 384 fewer credit hours withdrawn from classes. To me that is a great statistic.
- Definitely.
- Because that tells us that more students are staying in class, which in the Summertime is a bit of a challenge anyway because there's always something calling from beyond. And so that's great that we may be able to see a significant increase in completers, which is always what we're after. And then I wanted to give a shout out to Dr. Jay Antle to follow up on what you were saying. He is out of town because he's on his annual trek with his students to Iceland.
- [Dr. Miksa] Oh, yeah.
- And for those of you who are Facebook friends with Jay, he posts the most amazing photos and he is now dubbing himself the Volcano Man, because once again there's been a volcano eruption during his visit. And you know, how wonderful is that to give those students that opportunity. So, a shout out to Jay, he's always doing such great things. So all right, anything else for us?

- I would just like to end with, I just want to thank, I mean, I can't thank everybody enough. I've asked a zillion questions of people. They've been very patient with me with their names. It'll take me a while, but I really do appreciate it, and I really enjoy when I walk around, people stop and say hi to me. And I love to introduce myself. So, anybody, if you're hearing this, don't hesitate to stop and say hi and I get to know you a little bit. So, thank you very much.
- Thank you so much. Next on our agenda is New Business. I'm not aware of any new business, followed by Old Business. I'm also not aware of any old business. That brings us to the Consent Agenda. The consent agenda is an opportunity for the Board to take up in a single motion matters of a fairly routine nature. And I want to start by polling the BNSF Agreement from A2 Affiliation, Articulation and Reverse Transfer, Cooperative and other Agreements, which is on page 17 of your Board Packet. From the Consent Agenda, there's no like big issue there, it's just there's some more things that are being reviewed and so we'll be taking that up at a future time. Are there any other items that someone would like to pull from the Consent Agenda?
- I just wanna say it's probably one of the smallest consent agendas I've ever, briefest I've ever seen. I was like, this is it like-
- Yeah, it's like two pages or something.
- Yeah, we're going very easy on-
- This whole Packet is tiny.
- I know, it's really unusual.
- Just to ask and I think you said that with respect to the BNSF Agreement, Madam Chair, there's nothing wrong with it, we just need to tweak it?

- Yeah, and if you'll hold that thought, we're gonna have a motion on that. We're just pulling it to take it up separately.
- Okay, okay.
- So, sorry, I didn't articulate that very well. All right, anything else We're gonna pull from the Consent Agenda? Hearing none, I'll entertain a motion to approve the consent agenda.
- So moved.
- Second.
- Motion made by Trustee Cross, seconded by Trustee Smith-Everett, any discussion? Hearing none, all in favor say aye.
- [All] Aye.
- Opposed? Motion carries six to zero. Now, at this time we'll take up the BNSF Agreement, which was removed from the consent agenda. I'd like to entertain a motion to postpone consideration of this item until a future meeting. And again, it's not because there are any issues necessarily, but it's just as contracts sometimes do, it's just undergoing some further review. So, with that I'll entertain a motion.
- So moved.
- Second.

- Motion by Trustee Mitchell, seconded by Trustee Smith-Everett. Any discussion?
- Seconded by Trustee Hamill.
- It doesn't matter.
- It doesn't matter.
- I Just wanted to hear myself talk.
- Any discussion, is that what you said?
- Any discussion?
- Why? Why did we pull it out? Can we talk about that?
- I'm gonna defer to Rachel to-
- They just have indicated that they are actively reviewing the lease agreement and they require more time to do so.
- Are we gonna lose them?
- I don't have any other information-
- Okay.

- Than that.
- After 25 years.
- I'm just saying we appreciate them and I hope it works out.
- Yeah.
- Yeah, I think it's just a lawyer thing. You know how lawyers can be.
- Yeah.
- I think I gave some idea, yeah.
- I think I heard somewhere say they might even expand something so I don't know, but I dunno if that's true or not, but I heard something like that.
- It's gonna be the best expansion ever, so that's great.
- I guess the best.
- All right, we can speculate for days, but any other discussion?
- Oh, thank you, I'm sorry.

- Hearing none, all in favor say aye.
- [All] Aye.
- Opposed? Motion carries six to zero. That brings us to the Executive Session. Is there anybody who really wants to have an Executive Session?
- [Cross] Negative.
- All right, hearing none, I don't believe there is one, and with that I will entertain a motion to adjourn.
- So moved.
- Second.
- Motion made by Trustee Hamill.
- Anybody's keeping score? This is gonna be a hard record to beat right here.
- Did you second that?
- Let's go, let's get the record.
- Seconded, I seconded it.
- Seconded by Trustee Smith-Everett, any discussion?

- No.
- Hearing none, all in favor say aye.
- [All] Aye.
- Opposed? Motion carries six to zero, we are adjourned.
- Wow.